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SCHEDULE OF TOWN OFFICES
AND COMMITTEE MEETINGS

TOWN CLERK'S OFFICE HOURS-
Monday & Wednesday 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.

Thursday 3:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m.

TAX COLLECTOR'S OFFICE HOURS-
Monday & Wednesday 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.

Thursday 3:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m.

SELECTMEN'S OFFICE HOURS-
Monday through Thursday 9:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.

And 2:30 p.m. to 4:30 p.m.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETINGS-
1^' and 3^^^ Wednesday of the month

CONSERVATION COMMITTEE MEETINGS-
r' Monday of the month

PLANNING BOARD MEETINGS
2""^ Wednesday of the monti

PubHc Hearings began at 7:00 p.m

2""^ Wednesday of the month at 7:30 p.m.

ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT
4*^ Wednesday of the month

ALL FUNCTIONS ARE HELD AT THE DEERING TOWN HALL
NOTICES FOR SPECIAL MEETINGS
ARE POSTED IN THE TOWN OFFICE

ALL MEETINGS AND HEARINGS ARE OPEN TO THE PUBLIC

ALL TOWN OFFICES WILL BE CLOSED ON THE FOLLOWING
HOLIDAYS:

New Year's Day
President's Day
Memorial Day

Independence Day
Labor Day

Columbus Day
Veteran's Day

Thanksgiving Day
Day after Thanksgiving Day

Christmas Day



TOWN OFFICERS
(Dates show when term expires)

MODERATOR-Arthur Walmsley (1999)

SELECTMEN- Ed Naile (1999), Joe Misiolek (2000), Elizabeth N. Kelly (2001)

TOWN CLERK/TAX COLLECTOR-Hazel Vogelien (2000)

TOWN TREASURER-Glynnis Stuart (1999)

AUDITORS-Vachon, Clukay & Co., Inc.

BOARD OF SUPERIORS-Anna Lorber (2000), Ann L. Getts (1999), (Dorothea

Preston (1998), Judith M. Wood (2002)

LIBRARY TRUSTEES-Maureen Berger (1999), Judith M. Wood (2000), Stuart

Huggard(2001)

TRUSTEES OF THE TRUST FUND-Herbert Frederick (2001), Dawn Sousa

(1999)

Gertrude Frederick (2000)

BUILDING INSPECTOR-Robert Sousa

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT-James Card

FIRE CHIEF-Leslie Dillon

HEALTH OFFICER-Debbie Misiolek

POLICE CHIEF- Mark Plummer

ROAD AGENT-Peter Beard

SELECTMEN'S SECRETARY-Robin Buchanan

TOWN mSTORIAN-Thomas Copadis

WELFARE OFFICER-Kathy Pepper

BOARD OF FIRE WARDS-
PLANNING BOARD-Thomas Carew, Chair (2000), Thomas Copadis, Vice Chair

(2000), James Carew ( 2001), Elizabeth Kelly, Ex Officio, Bill Ryan (1999), Keith

Robinson (2000), Susan Carew, Alternate and Secretary

ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT-Joe Herbert, Chair (2000), Marshall

Winokur (2000), Donald Ledoux (2001), Doug Craighead (2001), David Johnson

(2001), Larry Sunderland, Alternate (2000), Robin Buchanan, Secretary

CONSERVATION COMMISSION-Edward Cobbett, Chair (1999), Krista

Helmboldt, Treas. (2000), Gary Bono (2001), Shane Beard (2001), Rick Beard

(1999), Kathy Lee Luger (2000), Steve Galpin (2000), Ben Geaumont (2000),

Beverly Yeaple, Secretary and Alternate (2001)

BUDGET ADVISORY COMMITTEE-Charles A. Gaides, Chair, Joann Devine,

James Greene, Elizabeth Kelly, Keith Miles, John Ramsay

TRANSFER STATION SITE COMMITTEE-Edward Cobbett, Co-Chair, Bruce

Sittig, Co-Chair, Deborah Albert, Peter Beard, Joan Burke, Tom Carew, Mina

Cowie, Sharon Farmer, Ray Farrell, Betsey Neville and Keith Robinson

CAPTIAL IMPROVEMENT COMMITTEE-Charles A. Gaides, Chair, Keith

Miles, Ed Naile, John Ramsay, Kay Yeaple, Charlene Wallace, Joann Devine,

Peter Beard, Mark Plummer, Doug Connor, Les Dillon



Selectman's Report

The Board spent most of the year getting the office in

order after last year's Town Meeting. The new secretary

has organized records and is in the process of refilling the

entire assessment card collection according to map and lot

number rather than by property owner. We also have a new

CD/ROM system in conjunction with the Registry of

Deeds.

This year saw the reassessment of gravel pits under a new

statute enacted last year. The transition went smoothly in

spite of the confusion over some of the wording in the law.

The Board of Selectmen would like to thank all the

volunteers who served on committees and boards this year.

We would like to invite new residents to consider

becoming involved as well.

Respectfully,

The Deering Board of Selectmen



SUMMARY OF VALUATION
1998

Valueof All Lands: # Acres Valuation

Current Use Land 15,155 $ 1,340,685

Other Land 2,565 $ 25.502.540

Buildings

Manufactured Housing

Commercial

$38,145,690

$ 3,468,100

$ 673,100

Public Utilities

TOTAL VALUATION BEFORE EXPEMTIONS

Blind Exemption 1

Elderly Exemptions 26

TOTAL EXEMPTIONS ALLOWED

NET VALUATION ON WH ICH TAX RATE
IS COMPUTED

$ 15,000

$ 486.700

$26,843,225

$42,286,890

$ 898,344

$70,028,459

$ 501.700

$69,526,759

ELDERLY EXEMPTION - 1998

1997



DEEREVG CEMETERY ACCOUNT
December 31. 1998

Balance January 1, 1999 $ 5,991.40

INCOME
Town Appropriation $4,000.00

Hillsboro Trustees 1,252.02

Interest Account 92 1

1

56.04

Court Payment for Vandalism 1 , 1 00.00

TreesAVilkens Cemetery 150.00

TOTAL RECEIPTS 6.558.06

GRAND TOTAL $12,549.47

EXPENDITURES
Trustee Expenses $ -0-

Bookkeeping Services -0-

H.A. Holt/Flags 146.50

Cemetery Maintenance 4,300.00

Checks 15.32

Keene Monument/Repairs 1,000.00

TOTAL EXPENDITURES $ 5.561.82

Balance December 31, 1998 $6,987.65

Balance in banks

Account $2,723.64

Checking Account $4,264.01

TOTAL $ 6,987.65

This is to certify that the information contained in this report is complete and

correct to the best of our knowledge and belief

Herbert Frederick

Gertrude Frederick

Dawn Sousa



TRUSTEES OF THE TRUST FUNDS REPORT
December 31, 1998

1998 has been a busy year for the Trustees.

The fence at the East Deering Cemetery has been repaired and upgraded.

The damage to Monuments at the West Deering Cemetery has been repaired by the

Keene Monument Company.

The Trustees have entered into a three-year contract with Green Tomatoe Lawn
Care of Goffstown. The first year has been a great success. Paul Provencher,

owner of Green Tomatoe Lawn Care of Goffstown has been exceptional to work

with and we look forward to spring cleanup.

The Wilkens Cemetery upgrades to the road and entryway will continue in the

spring. This should be a significant improvement. We welcome any construction

input.

We have restructured the way lots are sold in your cemeteries. All lots will be sold

as single lots with perpetual care. This change was necessary to bring the sale

prince and the cost of maintenance up to date.

The principal trust funds from the Hillsborough Trustees for perpetual care of

certain lots in the Butler and Appleton Cemeteries has not been received to date.

We are in contact with Hillsborough and the matter should be resolved soon.

The Trustees:

Herbert A. Frederick,

Chairman

Gertrude Frederick, Treasurer

Dawn Sousa, Secretary



TRUSTEES OF TRUST FUNDS REPORT
December 31, 1998

RECEIPTS
Balance oflncome in Banks 1/1/99 $ 7,237.33

INCOME 1998 (Common Trust Fund)

Principal Account $2,505.80

Account No. 5755 159.27

Total 2,665.07

INCOME 1998 (Non Common Trust Fund)

Wolf Account $ 92.27

Deering Celebration Account 31.87

Total



DEERING PLANNING BOARD
1998 REPORT

The Planning Board dealt with the following subdivisions or lot line changes

during the year. The Evans development (Heath land) on Wolf Hill Road involved

four parcels with driveways being placed on Route 149. A parcel on Old County

Road (John Trading Co.). A joint meeting was held with the Zoning Board of

Adjustment relative to the lot line adjustment which resolved the Allen and

Frederick situation. A lot line adjustment was approved for the James Foraker

property on Peter Wood Hill Road. The last subdivision involved the Holdner

property on Long Woods Road which separated a five plus parcel from the park

area.

A number of meetings involved work on a Telecomunication Facilities Ordinance.

Sincere thanks must be given to Larry Sunderland for his most valuable

contribution of time and effort in securing copies of various models and coming up

with an ordinance which fit the situation in Deering. A Public Hearing was

conducted as this item will be voted on in March, 1999. The other ordinance to be

placed on the same ballot, discussed, at the same public hearing, is the Sub-

Standard Lot Sanitary Facilities Ordinance, submitted by the Zoning Board.

The Board has been mvolved in the review of the Master Plan and editing and

adding items which will continue into 1999.

Tom Carew, Chairmen

James Carew
Tom Copadis

Beth Kelly (Ex Officio)

Dean Peightell

Keith Robinson

Bill Ryan

Susan Carew (Clerk)



TAX RATE COMPUTATION

TOWN PORTION



This is to certify that the information contained in these reports were taken from

official record and are correct to the best of our knowledge and belief (RSA 21-

J:34)

Selectmen ofDeering

Ed Naile Joseph Misiolek Elizabeth N. Kelly

11



Deering Police Department

Chief of Police: Mark A. Plummer Senior Patrolman: Stephen R. Reardon

Patrolmen: Philip M. Marcellino Christopher D. McCabe
A.J. Williams

It is hard to believe that another year has passed. The Police Department saw

few changes in 1998. The department introduced its full line of "COP Cards".

The cards were fimded by local business. The baseball type cards feature our

officers and police cruisers. The cards are targeted specifically towards

elementary age children. Children can collect them and when they have the

complete set, they can visit the Police Department and get a prize.

The Department is facing an on going problem. In order to provide the best

possible service to you, we need stability in the department. In order to attract

and retain good officers, we need to offer salaries that are competitive with

salaries offered by surrounding departments. Having officers who are familiar

with the town and its people make a stable and effective department. I have

worked with the budget committee on this issue and hope that you will come

out and support us at town meeting.

I have included the activity report. The report should be used to show you the

town what we are doing, and highlight areas on the rise or fall. Our goal as a town

and police department should be to reduce these numbers.

I would like to thank all of the residents of Deering for their support over the

past year, and ask for your continued support as we go forward mto the

millennium.

The Department can not accomplish the mission with which it is charged unless

the community it serves supports and involves itself with the problems we face.

The door to your police department is always open to you, feel free to come in and

talk to us.

I want to thank all the members of the department for their support and

dedication to the community and the department.

Respectfully,

Mark A. Plummer
Chief of Police

12



DEERING POLICE DEPARTMENT
ACTIVITY REPORT

1998
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Values Statement

The Deering Police Department is committed to fulfilling its mission by

upholding the following values:

Integrity

We will adhere to the highest ethical standards and accept responsibility

for our decisions and actions.

Respect

We will treat all persons in a courteous manner with fairness, honesty and

respect while recognizing individual diversity. We guarantee to uphold the

principles and values embodied in the constitutions of the United States and the

State ofNew Hampshire.

Professionalism

We will be firm, fair and consistent in the performance of our duties and

responsibilities. As positive role models, we will take pride in maintaining the

quality of our service through our performance, appearance and continued

education and training. We will instill trust and teamwork by providing support

to fellow employees and promoting cooperation and effective communication.

MOMENTS OF TRUTH

Moments of Truth are those "encounters" fi^om which the public forms an

impression as to the quality of service that is provided by the department. This

impression may be based upon a phone conversation, the issuance of a traffic

citation, the handling of a call, or even the physical appearance of the officer

and his equipment.

15



Deering Conservation Commission

Annual Report 1998

The Deering Conservation Commission (DCC) continued to collect data

and upgrade our existing programs and to put additional emphasis on land

protection issues in the Town of Deering. The Roadside Cleanup Program has

been ongoing for many years and will continue in 1999. Look for your spring

notice in the mail! The Wood Duck Restoration Program noted a very successful

1998/1999 hatch, which surpassed all previous records. This year all of our box

locations have been located using a Global Positioning Tracker. Our Surface

Water Testing Program continues to provide a data base relative to the surface

water quality of the various watersheds of Deering, and the Volunteer Lake

Assessment Program provides water quality data for Deering Lake.

The DCC continues to monitor the Deering Lake Recreation Area. The

picnic tables have been well used, but are in excellent condition and have been

stored for the winter. There will be some minor repair of the area this spring, but

all and all the area has been well received and used by the people of Deering.

Other issues relative to the smelt fishery at Deering Lake were also addressed by

the DCC following three (3) years of study.

The DCC has decided to take a more active role in promoting land

conservation in the Town of Deering. In 1998, an additional two hundred twenty-

five (225) acres of land were added to the protected areas in Deering. The DCC,

in cooperation with the Audubon Society ofNew Hampshire and the Deering

Association, sent out information and held a public informational meeting relative

to land protection methods and benefits. We hope to continue to serve as a

clearing house for information and to aid and assist any land owner who desires to

permanently protect his or her land. The DCC would like to thank the citizens of

the Town for their continued support, and we look forward to continued progress

towards our goal of protecting and enhancing the natural resources of the Town of

Deering.

Very truly yours,

DEERING CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Edward M. Cobbett

Chairman
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DEERING ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT
ANNUAL REPORT

1998

1998 was a year ofmany changes for the Zoning Board. This year, we added new
members giving us a complete Board of five members once again. With few cases

this year, the board was afforded time to take in spring training for all new

members. Although the Board had few cases this year, we did have some

interesting and challenging cases.

This year, the Board completed the development of the ZBA Web site. The

Deering web site is located at http://www.deering.nh.us/. This site features easy

access to the Town Ordinance, applicant procedures, access to Board members,

meeting schedules and minutes.

The Board is currently looking for an alternate member to fill our only remaining

vacancy. Anyone interested in filling this position should contact the Board Chair,

or any member. The Board wishes to thank the members that have volunteered

their time in the past year, as well as previous years. The Board would also like to

thank the citizens of the Town of Deering for providing us wdth the opportunity to

serve the community, and we look forward to working with all of you in this up

coming year.

Respectfiilly,

Joseph Thomas Herbert, Chairman

X^rA~-//Lcx
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ROAD AGENT'S REPORT

New equipment was lease-purchased at last year's Town Meeting which included

a replacement for the four wheel dnve Osh Kosh. This new International plow

truck is the backbone of the snow removal fleet. It should reduce down time due

to mechanical problems during storms that had become all to common with its

seventies vintage predecessor.

The new backhoe allows the road crew to do more ditching than ever before

without the accompanying rental fees we paid in the past. This machine is also

four wheel drive and has an extending hoe and excavator style arm for more

fficient digging and truck loading the an conventional machines. With proper care

and maintenance it should last twenty years beyond its lease.

The northern most traveled section of Old County Road was resurfaced as part of

the Capital Improvements Program. This road was reconstructed back in 1988.

The Selectmen have requested a summer and winter maintenance program to be

created and implemented based on the Road Surface Management Study done by

UNH engineering students in 1997. This program uses information gathered by

imiversities throughout the US and is designed to offer up to date technical advice

to municipalities that do not have or cannot afford engineers. The Road Agent

takes courses that are offered as part of this program.

Last January saw a tremendous ice storm that shut down electrical power to parts

oftown for several days. Tree damage was extensive and the effects can still be

seen along our road.

Respectfully submitted,

Ed Naile, Chairmen, Board of Selectmen
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New Deering 911 Numbers and Addresses

Dear Resident;

Over the past four years Deering has been working on implementing the Enhanced

91 1 Address System adopted by the voters. This letter is a brief description of the

process.

Deering was served by four different post offices and two phone companies and

shared a zip code with Hillsboro. The current address you have is one issued by

the post office. Under E-91 1 the Town issues addresses based on a number being

assigned to each 50 feet of road frontage, even on the right, odd on the left. Each

road was measured and mapped. All structures that could be considered a location

where an emergency service might be needed were recorded on those maps by the

location the driveway to the structure.

Deering wall have all of its mail delivered through the Hillsboro P.O., except for a

few homes where it is unfeasible, and will share the 03244 zip with Hillsboro. This

is why some street names had to be changed and some streets start with a higher

number than would be expected. Some numbers are continued from Hillsboro's

system for continuity of numbers on the same street (Mill, Union etc.).

Your 911 number will be your new address so that your address will reflect your

actual location in town. All new addresses will list the town you live in as Deering,

not Antrim or Weare.

Multiple family dwellings will be addressed as "unit # I. unit #2" etc. Any new
homes or roads will be numbered the same way in the future. The U. S. Post Office

will supply information on how to display the new numbers. The Town Clerk's

office will supply change of address forms for people who stop in.

This letter can not cover all the aspects of the new address system (there are almost

1,000 addresses) but is intended to help people understand the process. For more

information or help, you can call Robin at the town office at 464-3248. If the

information you need is not available at the office you will be given the name of

someone who can help.

Thank you for your patience and cooperation during this project.

Ed Naile, Selectman and 9 1 1 Liaison
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MINUTES OF THE TOWN MEETING
TOWN OF DEERING
MARCH 10, 1998

A legal meeting of the inhabitants of the Town of Deering qualified to vote

in Town affairs was called to order at I 1 :00 A.M. in the morning ofMarch 10,

1998.

ARTICLE 1. To choose all necessary Town Officers for the ensuing year.

Total ballots cast - 454

Selectman for Three Years



unless the body decides otherwise. All speakers would identify themselves and all

remarks should be addressed to the Moderator. All amendments will be in writing

and there will only be one amendment at a time. Motion to restrict consideration

can happen at any time after an article is voted on and several articles can be

restricted from reconsideration at any time after the articles are voted on. To
overrule the Moderator on a question of procedure requires one person to stand

and question a ruling. Then the majority of the body must vote to overrule. To
question the ruling of the Moderator on the outcome of a vote requires 7 voters.

ARTICLE 2. By amendment it was voted to accept the reports of Town
Officials, Agents, Committees and Auditors for the year 1997 with the exception

of the financial reports on pages 5 through 22 and pages 24 and 25.

ARTICLE 3. By amendment it was voted to raise and appropriate the sum
of $684,321 for general municipal operations.

1.



31. Lease Payment 14,364

TOTAL $684,321

and to raise and appropriate such sums of money as may be necessary to defray the

Town charges for the year 1998.

ARTICLE 4. It was voted to raise and appropriate the sum of $1,500 for

the upgrade of the Town Clerk/Tax Collector computer system.

ARTICLE 5. By Ballot Vote it was voted to raise and appropriate the

following sums of money, totaling $174,392, as proposed by the Deering Capital

Improvements Committee:

a. $ 43,000 for the Lease/Purchase of a Fire Department Pumper.

b. $ 32,000 for the Lease/Purchase of a Highway Department Truck.

c. $ 9,392 for the Lease/Purchase of a Police Cruiser.

d. $ 90,000 for Road Repair and Reconstruction.

(Yes 97, No 24)

At this time it was voted to restrict Article 5.

ARTICLE 6. It was voted to raise and appropriate the following sums;

1. Crushed Gravel $19,500

2. Dust Control for

Longwoods Road and

Spot Control $ 6,100

ARTICLE 7. It was voted to raise and appropriate the sum of $9,500 for

the lease/purchase of a backhoe for the Highway Department.

ARTICLE 8. By Ballot Vote it was voted to raise $75,000 to purchase one

of the properties recommended by the Site Committee, or another appropriate site

that becomes available, for the construction of a solid waste transfer station. (If

this article is accepted, to form a committee to supervise the design, construction,

and operation of the transfer station, and to hold public meeting). Unexpended

money is to be used for engineering and construction costs. (Yes 84, No 36)

ARTICLE 9. It was voted to direct the Deering Planning Board to study

the siting of wireless communications towers in Deering and to prepare an

ordinance or amendments to the Deering Zoning Ordinance concerning such

towers for presentation to the electorate before March 1999.

ARTICLE 10. Under this article the following suggestions and/or

statements were made:

1 . Deborah Albert gave thanks to the Deering Cormection for

publishing the Warrant, and suggested contributing to the publishing.

22



2. Michael Hays recognized Ellie Fitzpatrick for her service on the

Board of Selectmen.

3. Beverly Yeaple expressed thanks for the work of all Transfer

Station Committees.

The meeting was adjourned at 1 :20 p.m.

Respectfully submitted.

Hazel Vogelien

n â^A i^H.JL^
Hazel C. VogelieSi, Town Clerk
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Town ofDeering

CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS PROGRAM REPORT 1998-2003

The Capital Improvements Program is a valuable part of the community

planning process. The program links local infrastructure investments wdth plarmed

town goals, possible master plan goals, land use ordinances, and economic

development. The Capital Improvements Program bridges the gap between

plaiming and spending, between the visions of providing efficient town services

and the fiscal realities of improving and expanding community facilities, always

mindful of distributing capital costs so as to not burden the taxpayer with yearly

changing tax expenditures.

A Capital Improvements program is a means of avoiding the unpleasant

surprise of expensive projects generating large property tax increases. While cost

impacts cannot always be precisely determined in advance, the CIP fosters

discussion of the tax burden of new capital expenditures over time.

The Capital Improvements Program Committee is a sub-committee of the

Deering Board of Selectmen. This year the Committee consisted of the Budget

Advisory Board and the principal town department heads. It is hoped that in the

future this sub-committee will include Plarming Board members as well as other

interested towTi community members.

The request threshold this year was $ 10,000. This means that

expenditures of less than this amount were not considered.

The Budget Advisory Committee has for many years now, been cognizant

of the drastic ups and downs of the Town's capital expenditures. It had previously

recommended the formation of the Capital Improvements Program Committee and

this year felt that this was so important that they were willing to start it off. For

this committee and this program to succeed it will require many other new, town

faces.

The Capital Improvement Program Committee has spent much time

working on this report. We would like to thank the Board of Selectmen for the

opportunity to begin this program, to everyone who shared their input and support

with the committee, and in particular the Department Heads for Fire and Rescue,

Highway, and Police who devoted their time and effort wdth utmost cooperation

throughout this entire process.

Respectfully submitted,

Charles A. Gaides, Chair
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fflSTORY:
The Deering Budget Advisory Committee was formed by the Board of

Selectmen as a result of a request for such a committee made at the 1995 Town
Meeting. A charge was developed and committee members were solicited.

Additional committee members were added this (1998-9) year.

CHARGE:
To provide guidance and counsel to the heads of the police, fire and highway

departments in the development of their annual budgets

To recommend to the department heads budgeting and internal accounting

procedures that will make the budget easily understood by the citizens of Deering

at town meeting

The department head and the Budget Advisory Committee should submit an

agreed upon budget to the Board of Selectmen.

Final budget submissions to the voters are the responsibility of the Board of

Selectmen.

MEMBERS:

Joann Devine - Donovan Road

James Greene - West Deering

Beth Kelly - Rt 149, Deering Center Road

Keith Miles - Old County Road

John Ramsay - Rt. 149, Deering Center Road

Charles A. Gaides, Chair - Old County Road

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS;

The Board of Selectmen of the Town of Deering should continue to provide

adequate training for the secretary to the Board of Selectmen and all parties

involved with the implementation of the New Hampshire Finance Officers

Association Manual and the computer programming necessary for its

implementation. Furthermore, this secretary should provide monthly reports and

corrections to the police, fire and highway departments.

The Board of Selectmen of the Town of Deering should immediately institute

a policy of requiring all departments to use purchase orders for all purchased

materials or services in excess of $ 100.00. This form should be developed so that

the following minimum items are contained therein; a PO number, vendor, date

requisitioned, person requisitioning, account number, quantity, item, unit and total

cost, authorization to order and material or services received authorization. This

purchase order should be computer inputted directly by the responsible department

head.

The Board of Selectmen of the Town of Deering should develop monthly

expenditure reports for themselves and the department heads outlining the current
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years budget. This report should be delivered within five (5) working days

following the end of the month. This monthly expenditure report should include,

for each line, an initial budgeted amount, adjustments (cut/adds), expenditures

during the previous month, expended year to date, funds encimibered, funds

remaining and percent of initial budget remaining.

The Board of Selectmen of the Town of Deering should request that all

department budgets for the following year be turned in to the Budget Advisory

Committee or to the Board of Selectmen by October first. Such budget requests

shall follow function and object delineation's and be accompanied by a

comprehensive backup with reasons for the proposed expenditures.

The Board of Selectmen ofthe Town of Deering should develop a budget

policy so that one time expenditures in excess of $500.00 be listed separately in

the department budgets.

The Board of Selectmen of the Town of Deering should develop and enforce a

policy which would require a published, open bid procedure on all expenditures

exceeding $1000.00.

The Board of Selectmen of the Town of Deering should immediatlv

reconfigure the Highway Department Head's position to be a salaried position with

compensation time allocated, with no more than 100 hours to be accumulated at

any one time.

The Board of Selectmen of the Town of Deering should continue the Capital

Improvements Planning Committee soliciting representation from all town

departments and, in particular, the Deering Planning Board in order to provide

coordination of major purchases and to ensure that the requests are evened out year

by year so as to avoid any major tax spikes. The recommendations of this CEP

committee should be published in a local newspaper and be an integral part of the

budget discussions including the official budget hearing prior to the Tovwi

Meeting.

The Budget Advisory Committee respectfully requests an official letter of

response from the Board of Selectmen of the Town of Deering to these

recommendations. This response is to be forwarded to the committee by the end

of February, 1999.
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The 1998 Forest Fire season was a very safe year for the town ofDeemg. The

deputy wardens and myself handed out 71 fire permits and answered a lot of

questions about them.

Bum permits are required by law for all out door burning and are free of charge to

anyone over the age of 1 8. When burning please have enough help and equipment

to handle the bum you are doing.

If anyone has a question about if they need a permit please call any of the deputy

wardens or myself We will be more than happy to answer all questions you may
have.

To contact one of us, call dispatch, the town office or take a pamphlet located at

the town office.

REMEMER all outdoor buming requires a permit and only you can prevent a

forest fire.

THANK YOU,
Deering Fire Warden

Robert J. Kulbacki
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Auditors Report

It is not a pleasant thing to report that an audit of Deering's 1997 finances cannot

be reported. Due to a failure of the selectman's office to keep legible written records or

to put data into the computer properly, we are unable to cissemble proper records.

This is compounded by the compression and deletion of several previous years worth

of computer data.

As was reported at last years Town Meeting by Selectmen and members of the

Budget Committee, this problem had been building for some time and went unresolved

until it became completely unfixable.

After last years town meeting the selectmen notified the Dept. of Revenue of our

situation. They are aware that we would have to use a figure from one of our reports to

the state to start the 1998 year as we had no correct fined figure from 1997.

Due to an enormous amount of work by our new treasurer Glynnis Stuart and new

selectmen's secretciry Robin Bucannem we have, except for the first three months before

they were in charge, accurate records. Both of these people have had to not only do

the work they were required to do but catch up on what had been done incorrectly or

not at cdl. The Board of Selectmen cannot thank them enough. We would like to thank

the Hillsboro Selectman's Office personnel for their continuing help throughout this

year as well as Joe Herbert for his computer expertise.

It has to be noted that at last years town meeting when this problem was revealed

by selectmen Naile and Misioiek the Town Report was not accepted. This was in no

way a reflection on the Tax Collector or Town Clerks records. The Town Clerk/Tax

Collectors office keeps separate and accurate records. This problem was solely the

product of mismanagement in the selectman's office.

At this time we have started making full use of the software purchased in 1995

through BMSl. Robin is taking more training this year. Glynnis has set up a desk and

computer in back of the selectman's office.

It has been a long time since the selectman's office was efficient or presentable.

We hope the public will understand and make any comments or suggestions.

Respectfully submitted,

The Board of Selectmen
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TOWN OF DEERING
STATE OF NEW EEAMPSHERE

1999

To the inhabitants of the Town ofDeering in the County of Hillsborough, s.s., in

said State, qualified to vote in Town Affairs,

GREETINGS:

You are hereby notified to meet at the Town Hall in said Deering on Tuesday the

9* day ofMarch next, at 11:00 AM in the morning to act upon the following

subjects:

ARTICLE 1. To choose all necessary Town Officers for the ensuring year.

ARTICLE 2. To see ifthe Town is in favor of adding a provision to Section 2 of

the Zoning Ordinance that would allow the construction of tent platforms or

screens houses and require the provision of sanitary facilities on all sub-standard

lots, such as islands, that are too small to provide and minimum allowable setbacks

under section 2D and section 10 of the Zoning Ordinance. (Submitted by the

Board ofAdjustment. The Planning Board recommends the adoption of this

ordinance.)

POLLS WELL OPEN AT 11:00 A.M. and will remain open until 7:00 P.M.
(The polls may be continued to be open following the above hour by vote of the

meeting, but may not be closed before the hour of 7:00 P.M. - RSA 39:2)

ADDITIONALLY, pursuant to RSA 29:2A, you are hereby notified that Articles

3 through 9 will be taken up on Saturday the 13* of March next, at 9:00 A.M.
in the morning. All articles hereinafter are submitted by the Selectmen unless

otherwise noted.

ARTICLE 3. To see if the Town will vote to accept the reports of the Town
Officials, Agents, Committees and Auditors for the year 1998.

ARTICLE 4. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$826,398. 12 for general municipal operations.

1. Executive 50,379.75

2. Election & Registration 17,693.00

3. Financial Administration 27,395.00

4. Legal Expense 4,000.00

5. Planning Board 1,910.00

6. Zoning Board 2,155.00

7. Town Buildings 10,250.00

8. Cemeteries 4,000.00
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9. Insurance



ARTICLE 8. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate Two Hundred

Thousand Dollars ($200,000.00) for the purchase of property located on Town
Map Number Four (4), Lot Number Forty-two B (42B) and for the construction of

a transfer station on that property and to withdraw Seventy-five Thousand Dollars

($75,000.00) from the December 31, 1998 undesignated fimd balance for the

purchase of the land with the remainder for construction to be raised by taxation.

(The $75,000.00 from the fund balance represents the amount appropriated in

Warrant Article 8 at the 1998 Town Meeting for the purchase of land for this

purpose, which lapsed at year end into the fund balance.) This will be a non-

lapsing article for a period of five (5) years or when the project is completed,

whichever comes first. (Submitted by the Transfer Station Committee)

ARTICLE 9. To transact any other business that may legally be brought before

this meeting.

GIVEN under our hands and seals, this 15* day of February, in the year 1999.

Ed Naile, Chairman

Joseph Misiolek

Elizabeth N. Kelly

A TRUE COPY, ATTESTED

Ed Naile, Chairman

Joseph Misiolek

Elizabeth N.Kelly
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DEERING FIRE & RESCUE ANNUAL REPORT - 1998

THE DEERING FIRE & RESCUE DEPARTMNT MISSION STATEMENT

The Deering fire & rescue department, comprising of personnel, apparatus and

equipment, will be a well trained, high profile and progressive department with the

goals of protecting life and property and rendering emergency care to the residents

of Deering and our neighboring towns when called upon at a moments notice.

As you can see this past year has been a relatively fire safe year and our calls have

been down and thanks to you the towns people, for your fire safety resulting in

only one very minor woodland fire after what was a very high, state wide forest

fire risk this past spring and summer resulting in many forest fires across our state.

type of call





treat a sick or injured patient and I would encourage you to give to your

community if you can in the true spirit of neighbor helping neighbor. Contact any

department member or call me with any questions you may have and we win be

happy to explain in detail.

I'm very proud to inform you, your fire & rescue dept. has trained hard this past

year and at this time the level of training within our dept. is at the highest level

ever, with some of our personnel the highest trained in our area.

Our new fire track is still in the building process. Unfortunately a delay in the

delivery of the fire pump has delayed our delivery date until approximately mid

April and we are eagerly awaiting its arrival. We are planning an open house after

delivery and will be sure to notify all of this date.

I would like to take this opportunity to thank the towns of Hillsboro, Weare,

Antrim, Washington and Henniker for their mutual aid this past year while we
have been without our pumper from west Deering. Without their help and

equipment the fire's we did have may have been much more devastating.

Our remaining apparatus is in very good shape with the exception of our pumper

in east Deering 84-m3, a 1964 f w.d. this pumper had a major problem with it's

brake system at a cost of close to $8,000.00 this pumper was repaired and placed

back in service after 3 week's at the repair shop, we have been advised that within

the next 6 months of next year ( 1999) we will need to replace the clutch and repair

broken rear springs.

Our ambulance is currently running well despite some recurring problems and

body rust, we hope to keep it in service for at least five more years.

As you will see there is a warrant article this year to replace and move our existing

emergency communication's to the cellular tower on Clark summit. This move has

been projected to improve our radio commimications through out town by 90%.

As we stand right now there are many areas where our communications will not

work. This can be dangerous in an emergency situation. The other benefit to this

move will provide us emergency communications should the town experience a

power outage as we will be connected to the emergency power generator at the

tower site. I would respectfiUly urge you to consider this very important

improvement at town meeting.

As we know the e-911 system has not yet been completed within the town of

Deering. Again I would ask that you mark the end of your driveway with your

name and current street number so in the case of an emergency we can find you

without delay.

In closing I would like to take this opportunity to express my appreciation to all

the members of the Deering fire and rescue for their hard work, dedication support
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and spirit of volunteerism during the past year as well as to both the highway and
police department heads and personnel for there continuing support and assistance,

the budget committee for there frugality the selectmen's office for the educational

experiences oftown government, and again to every resident of Deering my
sincere thanks, together with everyone's involvement we can make the town of
Deering a fire safe place to live.

Respectfully Submitted

Leslie R. Dillon

Fire Chief
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Deering Rescue Report

During the last year, our calls went down from the year before. We had a total of

105 calls. We had 44 medical calls, 27 trauma, 10 chest pains, 8 difficulty

breathing, and assisted the Fire Department 9 times. We also respond mutual aid

to Hillsboro and Weare occasionally.

Currently we have 1 1 members on the Rescue Squad. We have 1 Paramedic, 3

EMT-I's, 6 EMT's and 1 driver.

The ambulance is currently running well, but we continue to look forward to

getting a newer ambulance in the future.

As always we still continue with training to help us serve you, the community

better. We would like to take this opportunity to welcome you to visit the station

and see the ambulance and meet the squad members. You are important to us as

you help us to keep the ambulance running and help us keep it stocked in supplies

with your donations and support.

We would like to use this opportunity to thank you for your continued generous

support, as it is greatly appreciated. The survey forms we have sent to you are, as

always, a great help not only to us but to the fire department as well. If there is a

fire it lets them know where you will meet and if they look there and find someone

missing, it is very easy for to know they have to look for them. All the medical

information that we receive is considered helpful and strictly confidential. If you

have a rescue call at your house we look in the book and see if you have any

allergies or medical problems. It lets us have the equipment ready that we wall

need to bring in the house to treat the problem.

Respectfully submitted,

Deanne Lyons

Captain Deering Rescue
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Town Welfare

When I volunteered for this position about a year ago I was unsure of what

to expect. Through the year I have learned many things that are available to the

people in our town and our state, who have hit a difficult period in their lives.

This year 12 families contacted the Welfare Office. The town serviced ten

families. The other two were directed to other resources. The assistance ranged

from food for the family, to fuel, to emergency housing. Part of the agreement

with the town welfare assistance is that once these families are back on their feet

they will repay the town. This way money will be there to help other families.

The people are very grateful that there is something out there to help them over

there difficult time.

I have begun to rewrite the town welfare guidelines. I am using the state

guidelines as my model. I have also been organizing the welfare files.

I have enjoyed helping out the families of Deering. I am happy that I am
able to support my town in some way.

Sincerely,

Kathleen McPadden Pepper
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Transfer Station Site Evaluation Committee Report
The Deering Transfer Station Site Evaluation Committee held a public

informational meeting on Saturday, January 16* at Town Hall to discuss a site for

the construction and operation of a transfer station as directed by warrant article 8

at the 1998 Town Meeting. The site is lot number 42B on Town Map number 4

located on Route 149 across from the Deering General Store.

The Committee chose this property after almost a year of reviewing and evaluating

properties in Deering. The Committee considered town-owned properties,

properties for sale listed by real estate agents and properties offered to the town for

purchase by Town residents. A number of physical and environmental factors

were considered in order to determine whether sites were appropriate for a transfer

station. A Site Evaluation Criteria score sheet was used to assess the physical

characteristics of a location. These characteristics included lot size and shape,

topography and surface geology, surface water and subsurface acquirers, nearby

residences, conservation and historic properties and ease of access from different

ends of town.

After the bulk of the properties failed to meet the necessary criteria, several

outside professionals were asked to evaluate the remaining two. Mr. Lou

Thompson from the State Department of Envirormiental Services (DES)

considered both properties and suggested that Lot 42B would be the more

appropriate site. The Committee also worked with Mr. Peter Michaud, a registered

professional engineer and a New Hampshire certified Solid Waste Manager to

evaluate the properties. He also recommended this property for a transfer station

and was confident that the town could obtain the necessary permits.

Based on Mr. Michaud's recommendations, the cost of constructing a transfer

station on this property would be approximately one hundred thirty thousand

dollars ($130,000). This figure includes all permits, culvert and road development

and environmental safeguards. This figure does not include the purchase price for

the property. Mr. Michaud is available to present a detailed report to the Deering

Selectmen at their request and to continue to aid in the planning and

implementation of the Deering Transfer Station.

The price for this property is sixty thousand dollars ($60,000). The Selectmen

should negotiate a purchase price for the property after all surveys and assessments

are made of the property if the Town approves the transfer station warrant article

at Town Meeting. The sum of seventy-five thousand dollars ($75,000) for the

purchase of some property was raised last year as directed by v»'arrant article 8.

The Committee recommends that the Selectmen move forward with the

negotiations for this property and make available to Deering citizens all costs for

solid waste disposal, including those for continued use of the Hillsboro facility.

Respectfully submitted by the Deering Transfer Station Site Evaluation

Committee: Ed Cobbett and Bruce Sittig, Co-Chairmen, Deborah Albert, Peter
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Beard, Joan Burke, Tom Carew, Mina Cowie, Sharon Farmer, Ray Farrell, Betsey

Neville and Keith Robinson.
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TOWN CLERK ACCOUNT

1998 Motor Vehicle
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CENTRAL NEW HAMPSHIRE REGIONAL
PLANNING COMMISSION

12 Cross Street Penacook, New Hampshire 03303

phone: 603-753-9374 fax: 753-9387

e-mail: cnhrpc@kear.tdsnet.com

Established in accordance with state law, the Central New
Hampshire Regional Planning Commission (CNHRPC) is a

voluntary association of 20 towns in Merrimack and

Hillsborough Counties and the City of Concord. The Town
of Deering is a member in good standing of the

Commission.

The Commission's mission is to improve, through

education, training, and platming assistance, the ability of

the municipalities of the region to prepare and implement

municipal plans; to prepare a plan for effective and

appropriate development and utilization of the resources of

the region; and to assist municipalities in carrying out the

regional plan.

The Commission provides a variety of planning services,

including telephone consultations on planning issues;

planning research; sample ordinances, regulations, and

planning documents; models; data and access to data

sources; grant information; review and comment on

planning documents; development review; and educational

programs. Membership also entitles a community to

affordable master planning assistance, GIS mapping, and

grant preparation. During 1998, our services in Deering

included:

Completing a technical assistance request regarding a

bridge project; Met with an intern from NH Audubon,

working for Deering on open space research and assistance;

Sent a Conservation Commission representative a price list

of GIS maps and services and created a specific

wetlands/conservation lands map.

During 1998, the Regional Planning Commission:

Continued to make substantial progress on on-going

activities associated with the Regional Transportation

Plan. Inclusion of a project in the regional

Transportation Improvement Plan (TIP) is a
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requirement for Federal and/or State Highway

assistance;

Initiated a Natural Resources Planning program which

includes assistance with river corridor planning and an

environmental planning program focusing on

identification of natural, cultural and historical

resources of the community and region. As part of this

effort, the Commission sponsored several workshops

and conferences;

Participated in the review of several proposals

classified as a "development of regional impact" and

provided comments on the proposals;

Coordinated with FEMA and the NH Office of

Emergency Management regarding the requirements of

the National Flood Insurance Program;

Assisted community representatives with implementing

management plans for the Contoocook and Merrimack

Rivers;

Presented and sponsored educational programs on

economic development;

Distributed informational newsbriefs and

announcements on current planning topics;

> Distributed the zoning amendment calendar to assist

Towns with the amendment process;

Conducted about 100 traffic counts on state and local

highways;

Created a new informational brochure about CNHRPC
and its services; and

Enhanced its Geographic Information System program

to better serve the needs ofmember Towns.

For additional information, please contact your town

representative to the Commission, Tom Carew, or

CNHRPC staff
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Project LIFT

For the past six years. Project LIFT (Literacy for Today)

has provided free educational services for adults over

sixteen who have not completed high school. With offices

located at the Fuller Public Library in Hillsboro, Project

LIFT offers individualized instruction for Hillsboro area

adults who are working to improve their basic reading

writing and math skills, to prepare for the GED Test or to

learn English as a Second Language. Once eru-oUed in the

program, students are paired with a volunteer tutor who has

received training through the LIFT program. Students and

tutors meet once a week at a library or other mutually

agreed upon site. Free instructional materials are provided

by the program.

Since it began in 1992, more than 350 students have

been involved in Project LEFT. From January 1998 through

December 1999, 99 students participated. Student

accomplishments range from learning to read to attaining a

GED diploma. Last year, 25 students increased their basic

reading, writing and math skills; 23 were from other

countries and improved their oral and written English

Language skills; 41 were preparing for the High School

Equivalency (GED) test, and 10 received a GED Diploma

after successful completion of the test.

For the past three years, area towns have voted at

town meetings to appropriate funds for Project LIFT. The

amount requested from each town is based on the numbers

of students served in that town during previous years. At

town meeting in March towns voted to appropriate funds

for a fifteen month period ending in December 1999.

Therefore, Project LIFT will not request funds from towns

in March of 1999, but most likely they request an

appropriation at next year's town meeting.

The following is a breakdown of students served

from January 1998 through December 1998 and the

appropriation received from each town in March '98.

D

Town Number of Students Appropriation
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